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s President Carter prepared for his first A official visit to Mexico in February, 
1979, to discuss, among other things, U.S. access to its 
neighbor’s new-found oil, the U.S. secretary of energy, 
James R. Schlesinger, warned that the security of the 
Western democracies could be completely u’ndermined 
if instability became endemic in the Persian Gulf and 
the flow of oil to Europe, Japan, and the United States 
was sharply curtailed. 

There was considerable irony in this situation. As 
columnist James Reston observed in the New York 
Times, the president was not going to Mexico “to deal 
with the price of Mexican gas-though that is an imme- 
diate and divisive problem-but with the price of 
neglect. After years of preoccupation with foreign policy 
issues on all the other continents of the world, Washing- 
ton is finally paying more attention to the neighbors on 
its own continent.” Under the formulation of the Trilat- 
eral Commission (whose flag the Carter administration 
had initially unfurled as the inspiration for its foreign 
policy banner) this neglect had been almost predestined 
since the Commission asserted that the world’s major 
democratic powers were competent to manage in con- 
cert the principal political and economic issues confront- 
ing the international community. Accordingly, there 
was no reason why the insights of rapidly emerging 
industrial powers like Mexico should be incorporated 
into the process of global decisionmaking, a thesis 
directly at odds with the purpose of Mr. Carter’s Febru- 
ary visit to the Zocalo. 

A further irony surrounded the Schlesinger warning. 
If the security of the Western democracies was so 
vulnerable to the perplexities and uncertainties of poli- 
tics in a volatile Middle East, why had the United States 

administration two years earlier advanced a national 
energy program that was grounded, as the Democrati- 
cally controlled congressional Budget Office and other 
critics noted, almost exclusively on energy conservation 
and only in a limited way on energy production? If the 
future of the United States and Europe hinged upon 
such slender threads as an oil pipeline from the Middle 
East and a thin line of ships passing through the narrow 
Straits of Hormuz, why had the administration failed to 
build a national Energy policy around this reality? Why 
didn’t it turn toward massive production of domestic 
coal and development of the liquid-metal Fast Breeder 
Reactor, which produces fifty times the energy of the 
standard light-water nuclear reactor? 

Political theorists and historians will, of course, be 
primed to second-guess and fault the U.S. policymakers 
who made the central domestic and foreign policy deci- 
sions during 1977 and 1978-decisions that, to partisan 
critics, seemed inadequate to the suddenly transformed 
geopolitical and geostrategic conditions. In  an interview 
in Encounfer former Secretary of State Henry Kissin- 
ger, for example, could not resist the opportunity to flail 
the “pretensions” of his successors for failing earlier to 
recognize their erring ways. 

But what Kissinger and various other critics in the 
US. foreign policy community frequently neglect as 
they point to the mote in the eyes of their domestic 
opponents is the beam in their own. President Carter’s 
visit to Mexico and Secretary Schlesinger’s jeremiad 
could portend a serious turnaround in US. policies, not 
only toward Mexico and Latin America, but also toward 
national energy programs. Perhaps the greatest obstacle 
a serious turnaround in U.S. policy toward Latin Amer- 
ica would encounter is not the result of any sins of 
omission by the Carter administration-which, after all, 
has demonstrated special sensitivities toward its neigh- 
bors-but the 

For the past decade Or much of this thinking has 
been grounded on the Premise that the United States 
should not have a specific hemispheric policy or-a 
subordinate argument-that the inter-American system 
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and the Organization of American States, the OAS, are 
outmoded and should be abandoned. One body of opin- 
ion is based on the presumption that the  world’s 
economic problems are primarily global in nature and 
that, in consequence, so are the solutions; another focus- 
es on the geopolitical and security relationships in the 
Americas, maintaining that OAS peacekeeping func- 
tions can be transferred to the United Nations. 

These arguments have been consistently aired since 
1973 in the reports of the Trilateral Commission, the 
Council on Foreign Relations, the American Society of 
International Law, the Brookings Institution, and even 
the 1976 Linowitz Report on Inter-American affairs. 
This latter proposed a comprehensive series of recom- 
mendations dealing with the future of the regional 
system, but it failed to mention even in a footnote the 
Organization of American States-the forum in which 
political decisions on these recommendations are 
thrashed out. This feat of legerdemain was not atypical. 
The fact that it does not appear on the biannual agenda 
of the Latin American Studies Association meeting and 
that there are fcw American scholarly works about its 
operations confirms that other U S .  bodies are also 
unaware of the inter-American system. 

It seems unusual, to say the least, that in the one 
developing region of the planet where interstate peace 
has been a realized objective-which should inspire 
some faith in what has produced it-a new political 
gnosticism has arisen. It is 3 gnosticism about the future 
of the inter-American system, the relevance of the OAS 
to hemispheric security and peace, and even the need for 
the American community of nations to arrive at any 
kind of a common regional policy, especially for devel- 
opment. 

It is true, of course, that this new gnosticism did not 
prevent Panama and the United States from ending 
their protracted dispute and forging new treaties on the 
future of the Panama Canal-to the clear satisfaction of 
Latin America. While these prolonged negotiations 
were bilateral, both governments had declared jointly as 
early as April, 1964-in the form of a resolution set 
forth by the OAS Council-that they were prepared to 
arrive at a “just and fair agreement.” It was, therefore, 
appropriate that the treaty-signing ceremonies took 
place in September, 1977, in the OAS Hall of the Amer- 
icas before the heads of state of most of the twenty-six 
OAS member countries. 

What was perhaps most remarkable about these Canal 
negotiations, incidentally, was that they took place, not 
against a backdrop of threats of armed intervention or a 
modern form of gunboat diplomacy, but (allowing for 
some aggressive and almost paleolithic rhetoric both in 
the United States and in Latin America) in compara- 
tively civil tones. Despite the incongruities of power and 
size, both parties attempted to negotiate as equals. This 
was quite a change from the late nineteenth century, 
when a US. secretary of state could injudiciously 
declare that “today the United States is practically 
sovereign on this continent, and its fiat is law upon the 
subjects to which it confines its interposition.” 

There are many reasons and causes for this contempo- 
rary reversal of yesterday’s regional outlook and .atti- 

tudes. They include undeviating hemispheric support 
for the principle of nonintervention, a Latin America 
increasingly confident of its ability to manage its affairs 
wisely and well, the Roosevelt Good Neighbor Policy, 
the Rio Pact of 1947, the creation of the OAS in 1948, 
and even the maligned and abortive Alliance for 
Progress. This is not to imply that the exacerbations of 
the past are reversed forever. Nor is it to suggest that 
the new Canal treaties may not, somehow or other, 
themselves contribute to an even more divisive hemi- 
sphere tomorrow. In the Americas, contrary to the 
visions of both radicals and traditionalists, nothing is 
resolved once and for all. But it is to say that-despite 
the effusion of inflammatory political rhetoric and 
episodic misadventures-the Americas have generally 
achieved a region in which flashpoint issues are resolved 
through debate and discussion rather than armed incur- 
sions across borders or the threat of military interven- 
tion. 

hy interstate peace generally has existed W since 1945 and continues to exist with- 
in the American region is a question mostly neglected in 
international theory. This situation is not attributable 
solely to the vision or good judgment of the OAS-a 
point frequently made by academic and diplomatic 
specialists, who realize the complex elements that make 
peace and security attainable at  a given point in history. 
In the current world, armed camps unsettle almost every 
region, and large armies are either episodically on the 
move or, as in parts of Latin America, seem poised and 
ready to enter into a state of war. Against this backdrop 
the contemporary inter-American situation of compara- 
tive peace is nearly ageopolitical anomaly. 

Of course, matters have not always been this way: 
During large periods of the nineteenth and early twen- 
tieth centuries much of South America’s terrain was a 
bloodstained tramping ground for armed forces, both 
disciplined and undisciplined. For example, in the 
Chacho War between Paraguay and Bolivia from 1932 
to 1935, 100,000 persons were killed and hostilities only 
ceased in 1938 with the signing of a peace treaty. I n  
Central America, according to Guatemalan historian 
Mario Rodriguez, the situation was even worse between 
1870 and 1941, since “instability was a constant factor 
on the Central American scene, much to the annoyance 
of foreigners. Crass opportunism reigned everywhere. 
States developed an increasing awareness of the regional 
balance of power complex, and unionism distracted the 
attention of the best minds, encouraging the historic 
pattern of intervention in each other’s affairs.” The 
United States contributed its share to the turmoil in 
Central America and the Caribbean, not only by armed 
intervention, but through such instruments as the Platt 
Amendment to the Army Appropriations Act of 1901, 
which provided special rights of intervention in Cuba. 

With the signing of the new Panama Canal treaties it 
appears that the nations of this hemisphere are seeking 
to reach a stage in their relationship at which the Platt 
Amendment and interventionism become distant echoes 
of the past. The new treaties cannot be considered in 
isolation. They must be related to other treaties such as 



the Inter-American Treaty of Reciprocal Assistance 
(Rio Treaty) and the Protocol of Amendment to the Rio 
Treaty, recently ratified by the U.S. Senate with reser- 
vations, and the 1948 Charter of the Organization of 
American States as amended by the Protocol of Buenos 
Aires in 1967.lThe Rio Treaty, a mutual defense treaty, 
has contributed significantly to keeping the hemisphere 
virtually free of major armed conflict and to restoring 
peace where conflict has occurred. It was under the Rio 
Treaty that the nations of the hemisphere unanimously 
joined the United States in the blockade of Cuba in the 
Cuban missile crisis of 1962. 

The OAS was not designed to tackle every conceiv- 
able problem in the Americas. Rather, it was established 
in 1948 in the tradition of mutual cooperation that 
began with the first Pan American Conference of 1889 
and developed from that year through the cooperative 
ventures of the Second World War to become the prin- 
cipal way for nations in the Americas to deal with the 
problems of maintaining interstate peace. OAS mem- 
bers have always recognized that peace is not only a 
matter of geopolitical and security arrangements but is 
also achieved through a broad range of cooperative 
regional activities in such areas as the protection of 
human rights, cultural interpenetration, and, increasing- 
ly, horizontal cooperation for development. 

Despite these broad objectives, it is clear that peace- 
keeping and security have been the paramount OAS 
concerns in the past and will remain so in the future. 
OAS member countries, at the organization’s founding, 
seem to have had two complementary goals in mind. 
These were, first, to “bell the U.S. cat” so that the U.S. 
unilateral interventions that marked the first two 

decades of the twentieth century would cease. With 
periodic backsliding, such as the OAS-backed incursion 
by the United States into the Dominion Republic in 
1965, this objective has generally been achieved. Sec- 
ond, the OAS was .created to provide the United 
States-as well as Latin American countries-with 
reasonable assurance that the threat to national security 
and well-being posed by endemic internal upheavals in 
regional borders would at least be allayed, if  not elimi- 
nated altogether. That the United States in particular 
has  received the kinds of specific benefits it had hoped 
to obtain when it entered the OAS became quite clear 
during the days of the October, 1962, Cuban missile 
crisis. In his personal memoir, “Thirteen Days,” pub- 
lished in McCulls in November, 1968, the late Senator 
Robert F. Kennedy stressed this point, when he said: 

We have not always had the support of the Latin 
American countries in everything we have done. 
Frequently, our patience has been sorely tried by the 
opposition of some of the larger South American 
countries to measures we felt to be in our common 
interest and worthy of their support. During the 
Cuban missile crisis, however, when it was an issue of 
the greatest importance, when the United States was 
being sorely tried, those countries came unanimously 
to our support, and that support was essential. 

It was the vote of the Organization of American 
States that gave a legal basis for the quarantine. Their 
willingness to follow the leadership of the United 
States was a heavy and unexpected blow to Kru- 
shchev. It had a major psychological and practical 
effect on the Russians and changed our position from 
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that of an outlaw acting in violation of international 
law into a country acting in accordance with twenty 
allies legally protecting their position. 

Not all OAS actions receive full support of the 
member countries. This was evident in  1962, when, 
prior to the missile crisis, OAS sanctions were applied to 
the Government of Cuba and also when an OAS peace- 
keeping force was established to take over after unilater- 
al U.S. moves in .  the Dominican Republic in 1965. In  
both cases, support for OAS initiatives was not wide- 
spread among the member countries. However, the 
emplacement of Soviet missiles in Cuba eventually led 
various OAS members to overcome their previous reluc- 
tance to apply sanctions to that Caribbean republic. 
Still. an interest continues among regional countries in 
having Cuba restored to the inter-American system. 
One formula-respect for a “plurality of ideologies”-- 
was, in  fact, adopted in 1975 to help open the door to 
Cuban reentry in  the OAS. In  the case of the Dominican 
Republic, the OAS temporarily lost prestige among 
some of its key member states primarily because it 
seemed that the organization was more responsive to 
U.S. interests than to regional pacts and arrangements. 

I t  is misleading to suggest that regional treaties and 
legal agreements are the primary sources for the 
continuing maintenance of peace in the Americas. As its 
first secretary general, Alberto Lleras Camargo, ob- 
served when resigning in 1954, it  is not the legal frame- 
work alone but the political will of the OAS member 
countr’ s and the imaginative actions of the  central 
OAS or ans that have enabled the regional system to 
mak ificant contributions to peace since 1948. The 

sufficiently flexible so that its provisions could be 
applied under extremely difficult conditions, as in the 
ongoing border dispute between Nicaragua and Costa 
Rica. Beyond this, OAS members have also found other, 
less formal, procedures to handle serious disputes, such 
as the Inter-American Peace Committee, which flour- 
ished from 1947 to 1965. As informed observers had 
forecast, however, the freedom and freewheeling opera- 
tions of the committee led to formal restrictions on its 
activities in the OAS Charter reforms of 1967. 

Both the applications of the Rio Treaty and the activ- 
ities of the Inter-American Peace Committee demon- 
strate that when member countries have the will to 
achieve a specific objective, the means are available. 
This is perhaps the central strength of the organization. 
I t  remains both an emergency instrument to resolve seri- 
ous and peace-threatening disputes and the legal and 
political framework within which the member states 
coexist. Experience indicates, moreover, that so long as 
the members agree on a common action, legal uncertain- 
ties are no barrier to a specific course. 

Whether the model provided by t h 9  United States 
and Panama in resolving their differences will prove 
capable of application to other long-standing and so far 
intractable disputes between OAS member countries is 
a serious question. And there are other critical geopoliti- 
cal problems such as Bolivia’s determination to gain an 
outlet to the Pacific, a stance that affects Chile and 

Ri B$ Treaty, at least in  many circumstances, has been 

which, in  turn, recently rekindled a dormant dispute 
between Chile and Peru; the conflicting claims of 
Argentina and Chile over the Beagle Channel, an issue 
that has to do with claims to Antarctica; Argentina’s 
claim over the British-held Malvinas (Falkland) Islands; 
another dispute involving offshore oil in Antarctica; the 
age-long problem between Peru and Ecuador over Ama- 
zonian territory; and a variety of other serious disputes, 
including the future of Belize. 

Will the next two decades that remain in this century 
see an extension of an existing pax anzericana, in the 
aftermath of the Panama Canal settlement? This would 
be a hazardous prediction, but the chances for achieving 
peace and stability could prove greater here than else- 
where, provided that the regional inter-American sys- 
tem and the OAS are updated and modernized. In  addi- 
tion, the arms race that has unforeseeably heated up  in 
the hemisphere during the past decade must be 
restrained, and small, marauding armed bands engaged 
in transnational adventurism must be subdued. 

James Reston’s negative judgment on U.S. relations 
with Mexico over the’ past decade is relevant to all of 
Latin America. Although President Nixon’s policy 
sought to avoid the tutelary excesses of the Kennedy- 
Johnson era, OAS members saw it as one of benign 
neglect, even when Secretary Kissinger attempted (un- 
successfully as events turned out) to reverse this course 
at the Tlatelolco meeting in 1974. With the onset of the 
Carter administration, Latin America regained the one 
thing it covets most from the United States: interest on 
the part of its neighbor. This was followed by the new 
Canal treaties; a convergence, as the New York Times 
observed in July, 1978, of regional interests in human 
rights, bringing the new American Convention on 
Human Rights into force; efforts to strengthen nuclear 
nonproliferation programs in the region (although re- 
gional energy development was ignored); cooperation on 
intermediate technologies; a subregional policy for Ca- 
ribbean development; and some rather unprecedented 
regional support, by President Carter, for the OAS 
itself. What was lacking, however, were proposals for 
establishing a modernized common regional policy for 
the inter-American system, a matter that hinges upon 
cooperation between all OAS member countries and not 
merely on leadership by the United States. 

ny movement toward a common regional A policy for the Western Hemisphere has, 
so far at least, been stymied by the new political gnosti- 
cism. Like the classical forms of gnosticism, the contem- 
porary U.S. version is nonincarnational in nature and 
scope-that is, i t  does not appear to be grounded in 
actual experience. I t  ignores the OAS peacekeeping 
efforts of the past thirty years under the Rio Treaty, 
however disjointed and uneven, as well as the informal 
conciliating mechanisms of OAS “corridor diplomacy.” 
Gnosticism appears to be rooted first in  an academic 
skepticism about the value of a regional system that does 
not conform to currently fashionable thinking, which 
assumes that the world’s major economic problems can 
be resolved primarily through either a globalist or, de 
mininris, a trilateralist approach. Second, it originates in 
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the harsh U. . experience with Vietnam, a lesson whose 
central mea ing for many theorists and politicians has 

once bitten, twice shy-should strenuously avoid.hostili- 
ties, disputes, and conflicts in which neither its material 
nor its ideological interests are at stake. Such involve- 
ment, it is alleged, is possible under future applications 
of the Rio Treaty, notably so in the Southern Cone. 

The plausibility of these positions is supported by 
Latin America’s strong drive to gain greater control over 
its own economic destiny. This drive has led Latin 
America to assume a leadership role separate from the 
United States in world economic and regional forums 
and proposals, including UNCTAD, the North-South 
Conference, the new International Economic Order, and 
SELA-the Latin American Economic System. These 
specifically Latin American efforts have had their 
counterpart within the OAS in attempts to reform the 
organization’s charter by making the principles of 
collective economic security parallel those of political 
security. 

Part of the contemporary gnostic critique of the 
present value and future importance of the inter-Ameri- 
can system is, of course, related to a serious problem. 
This is the uneven expansion of the OAS technical assis- 
tance that took place during the period of the Alliance 
for Progress. With the waning of this ambitious 
program, the continuing shrinkage of the OAS technical 
activities, and the simultaneous growth of the capacities 
of the international financial agencies, organizations like 
the OAS, or even the United Nations Development 
Program, have inevitably been assailed. Their limited 
technical assistance programs can no longer match the 
massive resources of the world and regional financial 
institutions. A counterargument is that OAS technical 
programs should be even further expanded, especially in 
the interest of finding technical solutions to outstanding 
problems of border integration before these problems 
begin to spill over into the political arena in forms of 
armed hostility. 

Perhaps the gnostics are correct on one point: The 
OAS members are ,searching for ways to modernize 
their relationships with each other. I t  stretches credibil- 
ity, however, to presume that Latin America, for all its 
antipathy to U.S. domination and hegemonial preten- 
sions, would be willing to forego the real strengths it  
derives from the Rio Treaty and the OAS for some 
chimerical benefits to be gained from dissolving the 
regional system and moving directly into the U.N. 
forum. This was the policy that Latin America rejected 
i n  1946, at the time the United Nations was 

been that t / e United States-under the principle of 

formed-and which it has continued to reject. 
In 1973 the OAS created a “Special Committee to 

Study the Inter-American System and Propose Mea- 
sures for Restructuring It” (CEESI). The committee 
was mandated, not only to improve the system, but to 
bring it up to date in accordance with principles that 
were clearly grounded in anti-U.S. feelings among OAS 
member countries. What was remarkable about CEE- 
SI’S final report in  1975, however, was the expression of 
Latin America’s traditional support for the OAS and the 
inter-American system. The committee concluded that 
“the existence of an inter-American system constitutes a 
real need for hemispheric relations,” and that “the 
necessary peaceful relations between Latin America and 
the United States” provides ‘ba real content to the exis- 
tence of the system.” What this and other votes indicate 
is the dual mind of most OAS members, who view the 
Rio Treaty as integrgl to furtherance of peace in the 
hemisphere but remain wary of any U.S. attempts to 
dominate the  system. 

either Latin America nor the United N States can afford to cast aside their 
current achievements and relationship, no matter how 
difficult or unsatisfying, for an illusory hope that peace 
and security will as readily be achieved by placing this 
responsibility into some other and untested hands or 
forum. Nonetheless, the regional system requires updat- 
ing to make it more sensitive to changing times and 
conditions. Latin America and the Caribbean members 
of the OAS have felt that. the way to modernize the 
OAS is through reforming the charter by including the 
concept of collective economic security. Were this prin- 
ciple incorporated into the legal framework of the OAS, 
it would mean that direct and indirect acts of economic 
aggression would be taken up before regional juridical 
tribunals, an idea that the United States has so far found 
unacceptable. 

On its part, the United States has proposed different 
measures for reforming the OAS. In  1976 Secretary of 
State Kissinger called for emasculating the OAS Perma- 
nent Council and consolidating the work of the two 
equal technical councils of the organization, which had 
been created following the previous charter reforms in 
1967. At Grcnada in 1977 during the foreign ministers’ 
meeting this U.S. position was revamped. Secretary of 
State Cyrus Vance stated that the U.S. did not “think 
that the Permanent Council should be abolished-it is 
important to have an ongoing body with political author- 
ity to decide current issues.” The U S .  now proposed 
“merging the three existing councils into one” as “all 

‘!It seems unusual, to say the least, that in the one developing region of the planet 
where interstate peace has been a realized objective ... a new political gnosticism has 
arisen. ” 
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three have the same representatives.” This would allow 
the Secretariat “greater authority to decide on routine 
matters, thus permitting the new council to concentrate 
on larger issues.” 

A great deal of the frustration, organizational has- 
sling, and malaise in the inter-American system and the 
OAS at present apparently arises from the indifference, 
not only of the United States, but also of. the world 
community, to the situation confronting middle-income 
countries, a majority of which happen to be Latin Amer- 
ican. It  seems that the situation of the middle-income 
countries will be addressed only if and when the OECD 
region determines that it is in its own self-interest to 
bring Latin America into its decisionmaking orbit. This 
will first require accepting that the pr,stwar rate of 
growth, which between 1945 and 1971 was double that 
of any period in history, will not be reached again readi- 
ly. Since the energy crisis of 1973 the world’s major 
industrial powers have searched without much success 
for the Ariadnean clue that would curb inflation while 
also inducing orderly growth. 

I t  is doubtful whether-under existing and foresee- 
able economic conditions-the industrialized countries 
will find the answers to their economic difficulties by 
themselves. On the contrary, of all the global regions, 
Latin America’s middle-income couniries may offer one 
of the best vehicles to promote rapid expansion for both 
their own region and that of the OECD countries. While 
the thinking of the U.S. foreign policy community is not 
even remotely attuned to this possibility, perhaps US. 
self-interest will gradually force the United States and 
the OECD to reconsider the growth potential of Latin 
America, not only in terms of its own development, but 
for the sake of achieving stable and sustained growth in 
the industrialized world. 

This may well be a hard pill for eifher the globalists or 
the trilateralists in the United States and elsewhere to 
swallow, since the new gnosticism has theoretically 
displaced Latin America from the world’s decisionmak- 
ing scene in the arena of development, trade, and world 
growth. It would be doubly difficult if, as it could turn 
out, the OAS proved to be the logical forum for the 
dialogue about mutual contributions to world growth by 
both the OECD area and the OAS members. 

It has been a fervent hope of Latin America during 
the past two years that President Carter (learning on the 
job, as do all heads of state) would discover the contribu- 
tion made by the inter-American system to world peace 
and development. In a sense, the president recognized 
this contribution when, visiting Nigeria following his 
April, 1978, trip to Venezuela and Brazil, he presented 
the elements of a policy outline for Africa and African 
uni ty  that, though nobody seemed to notice, was prefig- 
ured and cast into a successful mold that reflected the 
workings of the OAS. Imitation remains a form of flat- 
tery, and perhaps no better tribute has been rendered to 
the inter-American system and the OAS than these U.S. 
recommendations to Africa that it adopt the model for 
peace developed by the American region. 

I n  his 1978 speech to the OAS General Assembly, 
Mr. Carter affirmed his administration’s strong belief in  
human rights and outlined outstanding geopolitical and 

security issues on which the OAS members should work 
together: From the Latin American point of view, 
however, his policies differed from earlier statements in 
their determination to improve the OAS and in his 
apparent openness to the long-standing Latin American 
thesis that specific trade and development matters 
should be broached and handled regionally, where 
appropriate, and only then globally. Prior to the June, 
1978, OAS General Assembly, the closest Mr. Carter 
had come to recognizing a role for the Western Hemi- 
sphere in development policy was in Brazil, when he said 
that “we are learning together in the Western Hemi- 
sphere, which still has the vigor of newness, how we can 
exert our leadership throughout the rest of the world in 
dealing with hunger and despair, in dealing with the 
struggle for basic human rights ....” 

t this point it is impossible to predict the A full influence of the February discussion 
between President Carter and President Lbpez Portillo 
on the future of the inter-American system. Just before 
Mr. Carter’s visit to Mexico the Washingfon Post 
observed that “...the Carter administration has not come 
near to fulfilling its hopes and pledges of development 
cooperation in the half dozen or so international forums 
where “North-South’’ issues are on the table ... develop- 
ment is shaping up as a major administration disappoint- 
ment of a sort that no amount of earnest diplomacy at 
the United Nations or elsewhere c a n  dispel.” 

Whether this situation was primarily the fault of the 
Carter administration is debatable. Perhaps, though, 
some progress on the North-South agenda could be 
achieved by accepting that some central issues, e.g., 
trade and commodity supports, may perhaps best be 
approached and resolved on a global basis; and other 
issues such as energy development and food production 
could well be considered. on a regional basis before 
advancing global solutions. The U.S. rationale used for 
Mr. Carter’s trip to Mexico made this point quite 
eloquently. 

Even if energy and related economic questions were 
to be approached within the regional OAS forum, the 
broader challenge of revitalizing and modernizing the 
inter-American system as a whole would still remain. 
One key element in this updating process should not be 
overlooked: History and experience show that the OAS 
thrives and makes its greatest contribution to regional 
and world peace and harmony as it maintains and 
strengthens the character imprinted on it by its founders 
as a general and multipurpose, rather than as a funda- 
mentally narrow, international organization. This, again, 
is a difficult thesis for trilateral proponents to digest, 
since one of their principal argulhents has been that a 
solid reform of international institutions can be achieved 
by breaking up generalized international agencies and 
creating ad hoc and functionally limited agencies. Expe- 
rience with international institutions in the American 
region, or at least experience with the OAS, argues that 
the contrary is true: Both international peace and some 
limited economic cooperation are more likely to be 
achieved through a generalized institution that is 
resporkive to its member countries. 


